




Building Permits
PROJECTS THAT REQUIRE A BUILDING PERMIT
A building permit is a commitment to safety. 
The Ontario Building Code Act requires that 
you obtain a building permit before starting 
construction. By applying for a building permit, 
you ensure that your project meets building 
code, fire, health, and safety standards.
•	 New buildings or structures greater than 10 

square metres (108 ft²) in total floor area, 
measured by the outside dimensions, or any 
size if they include services. This includes 
sheds, sleeping cabins or other accessory 
buildings or structures, including sheds and 
shed packages purchased from a store.

•	 Additions to existing buildings or structures.
•	 Renovations
•	 New or replacement decks.
•	 Wood burning appliances, including new or 

replacement of existing components.
•	 Replacement of windows or doors if the 

rough opening size is enlarged.
•	 Relocation or addition of plumbing fixtures.
•	 Replacement of interior water supply or 

drain pipes.
•	 Solar panels on new or existing structures 

that did or would require a permit.
•	 Permanent structure greenhouses.
•	 Quonset huts and pre-engineered metal 

buildings.
•	 Repair or replacement of all types of 

building foundations.
•	 Note that load bearing cement slabs for all 

houses or for garages greater than 576 sq ft 
require engineered design.

PROJECTS THAT DO NOT REQUIRE A  
BUILDING PERMIT
•	 Accessory buildings (1 storey) with a total 

floor area of 10 square metres (108 ft²) or less.
•	 Fences.
Note: For both of the above, Zoning Bylaw 
requirements must be followed.
•	 Replacement of plumbing fixtures (toilet, 

sink, bathtub, shower, hot water tank) in 
their original locations.

•	 Replacement of windows or doors provided 
the rough opening size does not change.

Mike Anderson, the Chief Building Official/
By-Law Enforcement Officer, is in the office on 
Tuesdays and Thursdays and can be contacted 
at 613-637-2650, ext 206. To schedule an 
appointment, inspection or site visit, contact 
Tracy Cannon at 613-637-2650, ext 203, or 
building@southalgonquin.ca, Monday to Friday 
8:30 am to 4 pm.

Flying Feathers Archery Club: A big thank 
you for the weekly youth league (January–
March) as well as the second annual 
March break Kids Archery Day at the club.

Childcare: The Kidz Kastle Before and After 
School program in Whitney is now open! 
We provide a safe, clean environment 
where children can explore, be creative, and 
build self-confidence in a supervised envi-
ronment. Subsidy is available to qualified 
families. Contact the CRC at 613-757-3108 
for more information or to enroll your child.

Day Camp: The Community Resource 
Centre has confirmed that they will be 
bringing the Explorers Day Camp back to 
South Algonquin, August 13 to 17. Watch 
for details via social media and in the 
next newsletter. 

Swimming Lessons: We are pleased to 
announce that Jasmine will be coming 

back again this year to provide swimming 
lessons: July 2 to 6 and July 9 to 13. To 
register your child contact Jasmine, 613-
334-9636, jasminescott.swim@gmail.com.

Girl Guides: The 1st Whitney and Area 
Girl Guide Group would like to thank 
the community for contributing to the 
fundraisers over the past few months. 
With your support they have met their 
goal and are off to camp!

Toy Bus: The Toy Bus Early ON groups 
are places where children and families 
can learn, grow and connect. We offer 
programs and services to support early 
learning and child development. Come 
out and meet other parents too! The 
program and services are free. Join us: 
Mondays from 10:30 am to 12 noon at 
the Madawaska Community Centre, 
Thursdays from 9:30 am to 11:30 am at 
the Lester B Smith Community Centre.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT
The Emergency Management Team is holding a training session May 23, 2018, 6:30 pm at 
the municipal office.As with all meetings, the public is welcome to attend. This is a great 

way to learn about our community emergency management plan.



The municipal office is open Monday to 
Friday, 8:30 am to 4:00 pm. The office 
is closed on all Statutory Holidays, 
including: Victoria Day, May 21, 2018.

Municipal Office: 613-637-2650
Works Garage: 613-637-5343
Madawaska Complex: 613-637-1109
Lester B Smith Building: 613-637-9963
To rent a facility for any event, including 
funerals, contact Carla: 613-637-2650, ext 200 

EMERGENCY CONTACTS 
Ambulance, Police and Fire: 9-1-1
Township of South Algonquin Fire 
Department — Whitney Station (Airy and Sabine 
Wards and the West side of Lyell Ward, North 
McKenzie Lake Road)
Non-Emergency Calls Contact 
Chief, John Stubbs: 613-637-5555, 
or cell 613-334-2629
Township of South Algonquin Fire Department 
Madawaska Station, Dickens and Murchison 
Wards and the east side of Lyell Ward, Hwy #523
Non-Emergency Calls Contact 
Chief, Aurel Thom: 613-637-5533, 
or cell 613-334-5018

HOSPITALS
St Francis Memorial Hospital (Barry’s Bay): 
613-756-3044
North Hastings District Hospital (Bancroft): 
613-332-2825
Whitney Medical Centre: 613-637-2170

COMMUNITY EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT 
COORDINATOR
Brian Ackney: 613-334-2072

CANINE CONTROL
Township of South Algonquin Animal Control: 
613-637-2650, ext 203 or 205

ROAD CONDITIONS
Township of South Algonquin Roads 
Department: 613-637-2650, ext 203 or 205, 
or cell 613-334-5447
Hydro One Power Outages: 1-800-434-1235

COUNCIL
MAYOR
Jane Dumas: 613-637-5261 (H), 613-332-8357 (C), 
mayor@southalgonquin.ca
COUNCILLORS
Airy Ward (01)
Dave Harper: 613-637-5535, 
daveharper@southalgonquin.ca 
Airy Ward (01)
John Brown: 613-637-2152, 
john@southalgonquin.ca
Dickens Ward (02)
Bill Rodnick: 613-756-7016, 
bill@southalgonquin.ca
Lyell Ward (03)
Sandra Collins: 613-334-0478, 
sandracollins@southalgonquin.ca
Murchison Ward (04)
Joe Florent: 613-637-2139, 
joe@southalgonquin.ca
Sabine Ward (05) 
Richard Shalla: 613-334-2162, 
richard@southalgonquin.ca

Our services include…

Print materials in fiction and non-fiction (children, young 
adult and adult) DVD and VHS movies, audio books, Daisy 

Reader and hundreds of titles, used book sale and more. Reminder: anyone under the 
age of 10 must be supervised by a parent or guardian.

Visit our website: http://www.olsn.ca/southalgonquin. 

Township residents have access to hundreds of downloadable books. Get your barcode 
from your local library branch and login using https://odmc.overdrive.com.

NEW TECHNOLOGY!
Are you curious about virtual realities? 
We have VR Google headsets for 
in-library use (see librarian, some 
restrictions apply) and we have 
Google cardboard headsets with 
books that are available for loan, so 
that you can explore virtual realities 
on your own (cellphone required). 

Do you have negatives, slides and 
photos? We can help you digitize them. 
Do you miss watching your favourite VHS 
movies? We have equipment available to 
transfer VHS to DVD. Old files on 3.5” 
computer disk? We have drives available. 

Come check out your local library, 
so much more than just books!

LIBRARIES

Madawaska Public Library
613-637-1099
madawaskalibrary@southalgonquin.com
Monday .......5:30 pm–8 pm 
Tuesday .......10 am–12 noon and 5:30 pm–8 pm 
Thursday .....12:30 pm–3 pm and 5:30 pm–8 pm

Whitney Public Library
613-637-5471
whitneylibrary@southalgonquin.com
Tuesday ..........5 pm–7:30 pm
Wednesday .....11 am–6 pm
Thursday ........5 pm–7:30 pm

General Contact Information

Call2Recycle Program 
The battery and cellphone recycling 
program is ongoing. Collection boxes 
are located at the municipal office, 
Lester B Smith Community Centre, 
Madawaska Complex, the libraries and 
landfill sites. 

Please see the township website for 
more details. Businesses interested 
in placing these collection kits at their 
location can contact Tracy Cannon for 
more information, 613-637-2650, ext 203. 

Medications Return 
Program
Don’t throw out prescription drugs, 
over-the-counter drugs, or natural health 
products in oral dosage form. Keep 
medications in their original containers, 
remove any personal identification and 
take to the Whitney Pharmacy at 29542 
Hwy 60, Whitney. 

For more information, call 613-637-2777 
or stop by the pharmacy. This program 
is made possible through Health 
Product Stewardship Association which 
is a not-for-profit association funded 
and governed by the health products 
industry, info@healthsteward.ca

SLED RACES THIS PAST WINTER


